FIRST UNITARIAN SOCIETY IN NEWTON

OPERATIONS COUNCIL

NOVEMBER 10, 2009
Council Members in attendance: Jeannie Chaisson, Alan Cody, Carla Erb, Laurel Farnsworth, Pat Rohan

Also attending: John Nichols, Mr. Barb Greve, Fran Clancy, Vern Ellis, Nancy DuVergne Smith and Joyce Pollock

John Nichols opened the meeting with a prayer of remembrance for Bob Zeeb, who contributed so much to FUSN over the years. He will be greatly missed. 

The next item on the agenda was a proposal from Vern Ellis on Ferry Beach.

The management of Ferry Beach wants FUSN to commit to taking all three buildings at Ferry Beach next year or move to another weekend. We have traditionally had the Columbus Day weekend, which is a three day weekend and very desirable. Ferry Beach has other congregations who would like to take that weekend. This year for a variety of reasons we were only able to fill two buildings. If we commit to all three buildings and are unable to fill them, it would cost FUSN approximately $2,700 based on current pricing. There is presently somewhere between $7,000 - $8,000 in the extended programs account which could be used to absorb the cost, so there would be no impact on the FUSN operating budget. After discussing the potential negative morale impact on FUSN if we lose the Columbus Day weekend, the Council voted to commit to filling all three buildings next year. The Council also committed to work with Vern to explore ways to invigorate the programs at Ferry Beach next year to see if we can expand participation. 

Next Nancy DuVergne Smith and Joyce Pollock updated the Council on the launch of the new website. The Communications Committee continues to work on issues that arise and to respond to questions/issues that are raised. There are plans to continue to educate the congregation and solicit feedback through the use of a survey. Efforts are also continuing to make use of the FUSN calendar easier. The Council working with the Communications Committee will need to continue to deal with policy questions that arise.
There was discussion on who should be able to actually post information to the website. The Council asked that the Communications Committee come up with a recommendation for the Council to consider. The Council also asked that the Communications Committee come up with some disclaimer language for situations when various groups post to the website so that it is clear that positions taken on issues do not necessarily represent official FUSN Policy. There was also a discussion on maintaining links to other websites on the FUSN website, particularly where the links may be to what could be considered commercial websites. There was a general feeling on the Council that if someone is dedicating their time and energy to a FUSN activity without compensation, then having a link to that person’s related business site may be appropriate. But just using the FUSN website to advertise professional services is not appropriate. The Council asked the Communications Committee to come up with a proposal. 
The Council recommended that the FUSN purpose statement which is included on the home page of the website be identified as the purpose statement which is included in the by-laws.

Pat indicated that he had questions about the origin of the materials on expectations of members. He will follow-up with Noreen Kimball, who drafted this section of the website. 

There was a discussion about the need to make sure that those whose pictures are on the website know and have approved the use of their pictures. Barb noted that accepted practice is to obtain written permission from the parents of any minor children whose pictures are being used. Barb will follow-up on this.  
The Communications Committee reported on its efforts to help people create and use their unique individual passwords to access the confidential section of the website. So far, there are no major problems evident. 
The Council approved the minutes for the August, September, and October meetings subject to one addition to the October minutes to reflect a request that Laurel Farnsworth update the Council on FUSN’s insurance coverages.

Laurel reported on FUSN’s insurance. Our current coverage on the building has been increased this year from $8 million to $8.8 million, consistent with a prior understanding with the Board of Trustees to increase our coverage over time. 

There have been some questions raised about the requirements for Youth Group which Barb has implemented this year. Barb handed out a document which spells out the requirements of the program. These requirements were reviewed and approved by the Board at its retreat earlier this fall. The Council also reviewed them at this meeting and supports them. 

There was a brief discussion to clarify Reverend Nichols’ policy on announcements during worship services. Per contract, this and other details of Sunday worship service are subjects where Reverend Nichols has final say on what happens.  John’s policy is that if an item is listed in the Order of Service, it should not also be announced during the service. In addition, on some occasions there will not be any announcements when a long service is anticipated. If anyone has a special circumstance where they need a waiver of the policy, they should talk to Reverend Nichols. Pat will notify Committee Chairs and draft a notice for the Newsletter. 
The Council approved a request from the Youth Group to raise funds by selling cookies after the Christmas Eve service to raise money to buy games for a children’s hospital.
There was discussion on how the Council should be involved when circumstances arise where there could be conflicts between committees or committees and staff. The particular circumstance giving rise to the discussion is the RE brunch on November 22, when there will not be space for committees which normally have tables in the Parish Hall after services. Particular concern was voiced for the Holiday Fair committee because of the importance of this event both financially and as a community building activity. There was some discussion about ways to accommodate the Holiday Fair committee. There was also discussion about the ongoing need for Operations Council members to be sensitive to potential conflict situations so that the Council can become involved if needed to help resolve any difficulties. 
There was discussion about the Council’s ongoing role in reviewing the budget and how actual operations are tracking the budget. The Council will be doing the initial compilation of the annual budget beginning this year. The budget will then be reviewed by the board and ultimately be presented to the congregation at the annual meeting for approval. However, there is also an expectation that the Council on a periodic basis, at least quarterly, will be reviewing how actual operations are tracking. The finance committee will be preparing a report later this month for review. Fran also creates a monthly report showing on an account by account basis a comparison of budget versus actual without any analysis. However, if review of the monthly comparison raises any questions, they can be discussed at regular Council meetings. 
Laurel reported on ongoing initiatives by the Music Committee and Anne Watson Born to find ways to replace the piano in the sanctuary and address the significant funds needed to deal with organ repairs. There is an anonymous donor who is willing to donate significant funds to purchase a piano for the sanctuary. Possible instruments are being discussed. There was a recognition that the Board would need to be involved in accepting the donation. Laurel and the Music Committee are also considering the possibility of dedicating a significant portion of the Major Maintenance annual operating budget to begin the significant work needed on the organ so that when we begin the next capital campaign (timing undecided), the amount of funds needed to finish the repairs would not overwhelm the capital campaign spending budget. In the last two capital campaigns, there were no funds included for organ repairs. All of these items will need board approval given the significant funds involved. 
Laurel has been discussing prospects for repairs to the stained glass windows with Gayle Smalley, the chair of the Preservation Committee. There may be a future request to fund the cost of an analysis to determine the cost to repair the windows. 

Pat advised the Council that the Board has approved the establishment of the Green Sanctuary Committee. Laurel will be the Team Leader for this newly formed committee.  Co-chairs are Shawn Konary and Eric Olson. 
